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Blackheath and Crystal Palace Circuit  

Quarterly Newsletter 

Issue 54                                                                                                September 2025 

Superintendent Minister’s Letter  
 

Friends,  
 

Rev. Richard began his last letter to the circuit in the July newsletter reflecting on a 

famous passage from Ecclesiastes that depicts the different times and seasons of life 

that we experience both as individuals and communities. 
 

When I was a teenager I decided Ecclesiastes was a book I’d like to study more, 

inspired by the beautiful poetry of the passage Richard referenced (3:1-5), which I’d 

heard at many a funeral and the rich imagery of Ecclesiastes 4 (9-12), often a scripture 

chosen at weddings, where we find a call to collaboration and unity, and a reliance on 

God, just as two chords are stronger than one, so too when three strands are held 

together they can not easily be broken. Both these passages would seem to offer 

wisdom, challenge and encouragement to us as a circuit amid transition.  
 

However, if like the teenage me, these were the only passages of Ecclesiastes you are 

familiar with, you might be surprised to know that the rest of the book isn’t quite as 

hope abounding and cheerful.  
 

It is both a privilege and a humbling joy to write to you for the first time in my new 

role as Superintendent Minister for our Circuit. As I’ve been preparing for this 

transition, I’ve found myself returning often to the words of Ecclesiastes: “There is 

nothing new under the sun.” (1:9) 
 

It might not seem the most cheerful way to introduce myself as superintendent! But 

there’s something deeply honest about the writer’s voice — someone who is not afraid 

to name life’s frustrations, perplexities, and limitations. The author of Ecclesiastes 

surveys the world and finds repetition, weariness, injustice, and paradox. Plans 

unravel. Efforts go unnoticed. Goodness is not always rewarded. The world, in all its 

cycles, can seem tiringly familiar. 
 

And yet, I find there is a strange comfort in this. The challenges we face today — 

uncertainty in our churches, questions about the future of ministry, the shifting ground 
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of society and faith — are not unique to us. Others have walked this road before. 

Others have wrestled, doubted, lamented, and still held on. 
 

“There is nothing new under the sun” reminds us that we are not alone. The Church 

has navigated many changes over the centuries. The people of God have endured 

exile, hardship, revival, and renewal. The struggles we feel now — of identity, 

purpose, and mission — are part of a wider, ancient journey of faith. 
 

But Ecclesiastes doesn’t leave us in despair. Tucked between its sometimes bleak 

observations are moments of quiet, profound wisdom: to enjoy simple gifts; to work 

with integrity; to remember God; and to live with reverence and humility. It is in those 

moments that hope quietly breathes. 
 

And so, as we begin this new season together, my prayer is that we do not fear the 

familiar struggles, but that we face them with open hearts. The Spirit continues to stir, 

hope continues to breathe. Though there may be nothing new under the sun, God’s 

mercies are new every morning. And that, perhaps, is the greater truth. 
 

As we journey this next season together, we do so with a trust that God will work 

through us, not in spite of our challenges, but within them. So let us walk together 

with honesty, curiosity, and faith, listening for what the Spirit is saying — and leaning 

into the hope that God still holds the future. 
 

With every blessing in Christ, 
 

Rev. Craig Gaffney 
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To book your free seat, register on Eventbrite: 

https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/o/london-methodist-lunch-club-87588879133 

 

https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/o/london-methodist-lunch-club-87588879133
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Deadline for information for next newsletter: 20th November 2025 

Please email details to: office.bcpc@btinternet.com 

Circuit website: https://bhcpmethodist.org.uk/ 

 

mailto:office.bcpc@btinternet.com
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Blackheath & Crystal Place Circuit 

Welcome Service for Rev. Craig Gaffney (Superintendent) 
 

4pm at Forest Hill Methodist Church: Sunday 14th September 2025 

Led by District Chair Rev. Dr Jonathan Dean 
 

 
 

It may seem rather odd to be welcoming Craig to our Circuit as he has been with us 

since 2021. During that time, he has moved from being a Probationer to an Ordained 

Minister, and has had the oversight of Burnt Ash, Hither Green, and Sunfields 

Methodist Churches. His mission initiatives have included, among other things, a 

focus on Youth, with Circuit Youth Services, Confirmation classes for young people 

and 3Gen.  
 

Criag is now embarking on a new phase of his ministry as he takes on the post of 

Superintendent Minister, with pastoral oversight for Burnt Ash, Forest Hill, and 

Hither Green Methodist Churches. This will be a challenge as the staff team reduces 

from four to three ministers, and the Circuit transitions to a new configuration. This 

welcome service is as opportunity for the Circuit to come together to not only 

celebrate with Craig and Louise as they engage with this new opportunity, but to show 

our support for them as they take a step into the unknown. 
 

The service will be led by Rev. Dr. Jonathan Dean, Chair of the London District. All 

are welcome, and indeed it is hoped that this will be a well-supported service of 

celebration and prayer in support of Craig and Louise. The offertory taken will be 

donated to the Fund for the Support of Presbyters and Deacons. The folk at Forest 

Hill cordially invite those present to join Craig, Louise and Jonathan for refreshments 

after the service. 
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Blackheath & Crystal Palace Circuit 

Leaving Service for Rev. Richard Grocott led by Dr Garry Young 

Eltham Park Methodist Church, 4pm on Sunday 20th July 2025 
 

      
 

The Circuit said a warm ‘farewell’ to Richard and Carol at their leaving service hosted 

by Eltham Park Methodist Church.  
 

The service was led by Garry Young, and included Psalm 23, read responsively, 

together with prayers and readings by the staff team and Circuit Administrator. 

Richard had chosen two Charles Wesley hymns, ‘Ye Servants of God, Your Master 

Proclaim’, and ‘Give Me the Faith Which Can Remove’, but the service also included 

two ‘newer’ hymns, ‘One More Step along the World I Go’ by Sydney Carter, and ‘I, 

the Lord of Sea and Sky’ by Daniel Schutte. With thanks to Martin Cleave who played 

the organ for the service and also arranged for a string quartet to play before, during 

and after the service. Grateful thanks are extended to Sylvia Seaton (violin), Becky 

Martin (violin), Jane Davis (viola) and David Lee (Cello). The musical items were 

warmly received by those present, as was a very special sung version of 23rd Psalm 

presented by children from Eltham Park Methodist Church under the guidance of 

Minelva Cocks. 
 

Warm and heartfelt spoken tributes were given by Alecia Austin on behalf of 

Lewisham Methodist Church, and Jackie Ingram on behalf of Eltham Park Methodist 

Church, both churches that have known Richard as their minister. Winston Fraser 

(Hither Green) and Judy Crane-St,Hill (Sunfields) also spoke of the impact Richard’s 

ministry has had at their churches. Linda Ryan spoke as Circuit Administrator and on 

behalf of Burnt Ash and the LPs’ & WLs’ meeting. She said it had been a pleasure 

working with Richard, who has always acted with fairness and impartiality, listening 

to everyone’s concerns, however difficult the issue.  
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Martin Cleave thanked Richard for his Presidency of the PSA (Pleasant Sunday 

Afternoon) orchestra, and for taking the at several of the concerts. In all these tributes, 

it was very clear the high regarding in which Richard is held. Although the role of 

Superintendent Minister is not always an easy one, Richard has always sought to act 

in fairness, seeking an equitable and workable solution. His easy warmth, listening 

ear and pastoral care have made him may friends in the Circuit. 
 

 

       
 

Garry Young spoke on behalf of the Blackheath and Crystal Palace Circuit; causing 

some amusement when he commented that one of the outstanding features of 

Richard’s seven years in the Circuit was his sabbatical! It was during that time that 

Richard prepared the Lent study course based on the book of Amos, which was taken 

up by the District, and widely used and very much appreciated. Indeed, Richard’s 

Bible study and scriptural insight were much appreciated aspects of his ministry, 

alongside the weekly in person services across the Circuit, and the on-line services he 

prepared (with Carol’s help) during covid lockdown.  
 

Richard was presented with a monetary gift from the Circuit. He then responded by 

using personal testimony in affirming his belief in the ever-present Jesus walking 

beside him through the periods of joy or difficulty. He spoke of the love and support 

given to him by his wife Carol, and the many friends he has made during his time in 

the Circuit. 
 

Richard and Carol will be missed; every good wish goes with them as Richard takes 

up the Superintendency of the Croydon Circuit. He has been a ‘safe pair of hands’ 

and we are thankful that he has passed on his experience and expertise in the role that 

Craig now takes on. Everyone wished both Richard and Carol all the best as they 

move to their new Circuit – in close enough proximity that we hope this will be ‘ciao’ 

for now and ‘ci rivedremo presto’. Those present were invited to join Richard and 

Carol for refreshments after the service; grateful thanks to those at Eltham Park who 

served tea/coffee and provided a selection of delicious cakes. 
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Blackheath & Crystal Palace Circuit 

Weekly Thursday Morning zoom Bible Study:  

Finding 'The Way' together 
 

Thursday mornings 10.00am to 11.00am facilitated by Margaret Boreham 
 

The zoom opens at 9.45am with the study beginning at 10am. Conversations are based on a 

Bible passage and there will be questions to make us think and rethink. There is an 

opportunity and time to share thoughts and questions. Closing remarks are at 11am for those 

who want just an hour, but stay open after 11am for anyone keen to chat or continue the 

conversations sparked by the Bible Study. 
 

Margaret on mboreham5@gmail.com, 07483 86 86 12       Recurring zoom link: 

https://zoom.us/j/98461065032?pwd=NTJFUmJ1WHVubjZwaWVCNzd0MlEvdz09   
 

 
 

A prayer for World Mission Sunday: 19th October 2025 
 

Loving God, inspire us to ‘go and invite everyone to the banquet’. 

Nourished from gathering around your table, 

May our communities reflect your unconditional love, 

So that all are welcomed with open arms, 

And the most vulnerable find refuge, care, and compassion. 

May our prayers and generosity bring strength to missionaries, 

Enabling them to share the joy that faith brings, 

So that everyone, everywhere, may experience your hope and love, 

Renewing and healing our world. 

We ask this through Christ, our Lord.  

Amen. 

Message from Richard and Carol Grocott: 
 

Carol and I would like to thank everyone who gave so generously towards our 

leaving gift.  You will be pleased to know that we have bought ourselves a nice 

new king-sized bed with the proceeds. We should sleep well at night as we 

remember our friends in the Blackheath and Crystal Palace Circuit! 

 

mailto:mboreham5@gmail.com
https://zoom.us/j/98461065032?pwd=NTJFUmJ1WHVubjZwaWVCNzd0MlEvdz09
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A Sporting Witness 
 

One of our young people, Hope, from Hither Green Methodist Church recently 

featured in an ITV series exploring grass roots women’s football: ‘From the Ground 

Up’ – hosted by Ian Wright. In episode two, Hope and her mum (Jessica, our Circuit 

Treasurer) are filmed in Hither Green Methodist Church as Hope shares the 

importance of her own faith in her life. Hither Green Methodist Church and the 

Blackheath and Crystal Palace Circuit want to express their encouragement for Hope 

and their joy at seeing her faithful witness streamed across our nation.  
 

You can watch the series on ITVX (ITV’s online streaming service): 
 

https://www.itv.com/watch/from-the-ground-up/10a7140/10a7140a0002 

 

https://www.itv.com/watch/from-the-ground-up/10a7140/10a7140a0002
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3Generate aims to be a place where faith is formed and nurtured. This year, the focus 

of the weekend is the ‘Journey of a Lifetime’ that children and young people take as 

part of their faith formation, in addition to put focus on tuning into God, each other, 

and our world. Every child and young person in attendance is invited to take a step on 

their spiritual journey, either opening their heart and mind to God, or going deeper 

with their existing faith.  
 

Children and young people can embark on their ‘Journey of a Lifetime’ in many ways 

across the 3Generate weekend. The Portal venue is dedicated to helping attendees 

figure out where they are on their faith journey, and how they can access the right 

sessions to help them take their next steps. Outside each venue, there will be questions 

relating to that venue’s purpose, encouraging children and young people to reflect on 

key questions of faith and discipleship. 
 

Before Sunday’s large collective worship, there will also be smaller worship sessions 

in each venue, allowing children and young people to see the various forms worship 

can take, and how it’s possible to tune into God, to each other, and the world around 

them in a variety of ways, that you may not always see in a church! 
 

 

We pray for the thirteen young people and six adults from our Circuit who are 

attending 3generate this year. May they encounter God with, and among, friends on 

this weekend of fellowship and fun. We pray that those attending 3Generate may tune 

in to God, learn, pray and respond together, finding inspiration and encouragement 

through the Holy Spirit that will be with them throughout their Journey of a Lifetime.  
 

Amen 
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Blackheath & Crustal Palace Circuit: 

Report from the ‘Way Forward Group’ 
 

‘Digital Evangelism’ 
 

In the digital age of communication, the internet is a crucial platform for evangelism, 

particularly for younger generations who are estimated to spend over 15 hours a day 

online, but also for those who are isolated, housebound, or far from home. Together, 

we seek to understand, explore, and innovate around what it means to be followers of 

Jesus in digital space.  
 

The digital world is a mission field like any other. We hope to explore it to grow our 

church, spread the word of God and meet our CALLING. Evidence shows that 94% 

of people use social media and 58% of millennials believe that digital platforms have 

made it easier for them to share their faith. Many others look online for churches when 

moving into an area. It is very important that we upgrade our digital presence using 

the latest techniques and strategies, while also paying attention to concerns like 

security, safeguarding, GDPR, copyright, etc. The Methodist Church Digital Team 

has created a learning programme of 24 short videos, including:  
 

https://youtu.be/JSRUCgJtYmI, ‘Doing Digital Evangelism’ (6.16 mins) 

https://youtu.be/7ABeEIh79F0, ‘Doing a few things well’ (3.56 mins) 
 

Many churches have already adopted this exciting initiative, and we hope that 

churches in our Circuit will engage and support the initiative. Members of the Way 

Forward Group are actively researching options and have contacted experts in this 

field. They hope shortly to put together an action plan for approval. It may be possible 

to apply for District Funding. Further details will be presented at the upcoming Circuit 

Meeting. 
 

If you are interested, or would like to get involved with this important new initiative, 

please get in touch with me, or anyone in the Way Forward Group, or better still, join 

our next zoom meeting on Thursday 9th October, 7.30pm (details from Linda in the 

office.bcpc@btinternet.com). 
 

Saira Bohan-Croft  

s.bohancroft@yahoo.co.uk  

       
 

https://youtu.be/JSRUCgJtYmI
https://youtu.be/7ABeEIh79F0
mailto:office.bcpc@btinternet.com
mailto:s.bohancroft@yahoo.co.uk
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Important Announcement: Change of Name 
 

The Circuit Mission committee met recently and have agreed to a change of name 

to one that would more readily describe their aims and purpose. With immediate 

effect, the committee will be known as the Connexional Funds committee.  
 

The committee will continue to support and fundraise for Mission in Britain and 

World Mission (Easter Offering) and are looking for new members, particularly 

from Eltham Park, Sunfields, Upper Norwood and Wesley Hall (who are not 

currently represented).  
 

Interested in finding our more? Please contact Linda Ryan in the Circuit office 

office.bcpc@btinternet.com or just come along to the next committee meeting at 

2pm on Thursday 23rd October 2025 at Hither Green Methodist Church. 

All are welcome 

 

 

FOR ANY CIRCUIT CHURCH THAT DOES NOT  

ALREADY HOUSE A DEFIBRILLAOR 
 

London Hearts is a registered charity providing life-saving heart defibrillators 

throughout the entire of the UK. They currently have funding schemes running which 

enable them to provide the equipment at reduced costs. Their schemes are run on a 

first come first served basis; once funding has been exhausted the schemes will 

close. As with all previous schemes they have run, demand is high, so you should act 

promptly. The only eligibility requirements are:  

• To share with any interested third party our free online recorded 

CPR/Defibrillator awareness training which we will provide via email at 

point of dispatch 

• Responsible for ongoing maintenance ie., simple routine visual checks, 

replacing of battery and pads when required. 

• External Defibrillators are for installation on an external wall and a power 

supply is required.  Once installed External Defibrillators must be registered 

with the ambulance service via www.thecircuit.uk 
 

To receive our full general information and a non-obligatory quote please complete 

our online form at:  https://londonhearts.org/apply-for-a-defib/  
  

If prior to this you have any questions please contact jess@londonhearts.org or by 

telephone 02070432493. Office hours are Monday to Thursday 8am-4pm and 

Friday 8am-1.30pm. 

mailto:office.bcpc@btinternet.com
http://www.thecircuit.uk/
https://londonhearts.org/apply-for-a-defib/
mailto:jess@londonhearts.org
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Circuit day trip to Broadstairs  

Saturday 9th August 2025 
 

 
 

 

Sun, Sea and Morris dancers! 
 

On Saturday 9th August a miracle happened - over 125 people from the circuit, 

including over 30 children, gathered for a wonderful day out in Broadstairs. 
 

Two full coaches - one driven by our very own Helen from Sunfields -  and some folk 

travelling individually. 
 

The weather was fantastic, the beach was sandy and welcoming, and the company 

was wonderful. Some spent the whole day on the beach - chatting, catching up, seeing 

old friends and making new friends. Various people kindly brought along games 

which drew our young people together with adjudication and H&S provided by Craig 

and Louise amongst others! Quite a few enjoyed the sea - although it was a long way 

out by mid afternoon! Others wandered into town and had terrific free entertainment 

as the Broadstairs folk festival was in full swing - dancing, singing and a glimpse into 

our rich folk heritage. 
 

We ended our time on the beach by sharing in a short communion service led by 

Craig, songs included (thanks to Louise for accompaniment). 
 

I think everyone slept very well that night! 
 

Huge thanks to all involved in planning and delivering this event - both at circuit and 

local church level. 
 

"Oh we do like to be beside the seaside".... 
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Women Emulating Susanna Wesley (WESUW)  

Meetings on the fourth Saturday of the month  

at Upper Norwood Methodist Church, 11am-1pm;  

27th September; 25th October; 23rd November 2025      

All are Welcome  
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Rev. Charles ILunga has launched a campaign to 

fundraise for ‘Aid The Congo DRC’ 
 

 
 

Very much as was the case with Rev. Imran Malik’s ‘Living Hope’ Chairty, this is not a 

Circuit fund-raising campaign, but one which individuals and/or churches might want to talk 

to Charles about. A launch event was held in July 2025 and Charles will keep us updated on 

progress. In the meantime, all questions, enquries, should be referred to: 
 

Rev. Charles ILunga, 184 Kings Hall Road, Beckenham, London BR3 1LJ 

info@aidthecongodrc.org.uk                       0800 772 0262 

mailto:info@aidthecongodrc.org.uk
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Gratitude After a Successful Launch of Aid The Congo DRC 
 

On Saturday, 12 July 2025, 1-6 pm we proudly launched Aid The Congo DRC, 

marking a powerful new chapter in our mission to support vulnerable communities 

across the Democratic Republic of Congo. We extend our heartfelt thanks to everyone 

who contributed by their attendance to making the day a success—our volunteers, 

donors, partners, and guests. Your presence, encouragement, and belief in our vision 

fuelled this remarkable beginning. We raised £1,445.  
 

This is just the start. Together, we will bring hope, dignity, and lasting change in the 

life of the people of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Thank you for standing 

with us. 
 

 On behalf of Aid The Congo DRC Team: Revd. Charles M. ILunga, Founder  

Additional information, fliers etc are available from : 
 

Rev. Charles ILunga, 184 Kings Hall Road, Beckenham, London BR3 1LJ 

info@aidthecongodrc.org.uk                       0800 772 0262 

 

mailto:info@aidthecongodrc.org.uk


Anerley   Burnt Ash   Eltham Park   Forest Hill   Hither Green 

Lewisham    Sunfields   Upper Norwood   Wesley Hall 
 

 

 

                                                                
 
 

DO YOU LIKE A GOOD TUNE? 
THEN WHY NOT COME ALONG TO A CONCERT BY THE 

 

ELTHAM PARK PLEASANT 
SUNDAY AFTERNOON ORCHESTRA 

 

28th September, 26th October & 30th November 2025  
at 3.00pm 

 
 

ELTHAM PARK METHODIST CHURCH 
Westmount Road SE9 1XX 

 
 

 LIGHT CLASSICS        SHOW SELECTIONS 
 FAVOURITE HYMNS      POPULAR STANDARDS 

 

ADMISSION FREE (retiring collection) Refreshments available 
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 Circuit Forthcoming Events 
 

 

Weekly Thursday morning Bible study via zoom 10-11am 

Sun. 7th Sept. Circuit Youth Service at Hither Green Methodist Church 5pm-6.30pm 

Sun. 7th Sept. District Welcome service Rev. Faith Nyota 

Westminster Central Hall 

6pm 

Wed. 10th Sept. Local Preachers’ and Worship Leaders’ meeting 

Sunfields Methodist Church; with zoom option 

‘Reaffirming Our Call’ and Holy Communion  

followed by meeting 

 

 

7.30pm 

8pm 

Sun. 14th Sept. Circuit Service led by Rev. Dr. Jonathan Dean at  

Forest Hill Methodist Church           

Welcome into Superintendency for Rev. Craig Gaffney       

4pm 

Wed. 17th Sept. Circuit Leadership Team meeting  

at Burnt Ash Methodist Church with zoom option 

7.30pm 

Wed. 24th Sept. Circuit Meeting at Lewisham Methodist Church 

with zoom option 

7.30pm 

Fri 3rd–Sun 5th 

Oct. 

3Gen at NEC Birmingham  

Thurs 9th Oct. Way Forward Group meeting via zoom 7.30pm 

Sat 11th Oct.  Foundation Safeguarding training at  

Wesley Hall Methodist Church 

10am – 1pm 

Thurs. 23rd Oct. Connexional Funds committee meeting  

at Hither Green Methodist Church 

2pm 

College Park Players Quiz Night 
 

                                       (IN AID OF CHURCH FUNDS) 
 

Saturday 8th November 2025 
7:00pm for a prompt 7:15 pm start 

 

 

at BURNT ASH METHODIST CHURCH HALL 

Burnt Ash Hill, Lee, SE12 0QD 
 

Come alone, or as a team of up to 8 people £10.00 per person; 
 includes ploughman’s supper, nibbles, Tea/coffee (bring your own soft drink) 

 

Entry forms available from CPP Quiz Bookings, 18 Crown Woods Way 

 London, SE9 2NN or debbiewhitewood@gmail.com 

 

mailto:debbiewhitewood@gmail.com
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HARVEST FESTIVALS AROUND THE CIRCUIT 
 
 

14th September 

10.30am Lewisham  led by Rev. Charles Ilunga (HC) 

21st September 

11am  Wesley Hall  led by Chris Watkins  

(Family and Café worship) 

28th September 

11am  Anerley  led by Valerie Tredinnick (AAW) 

11am  Upper Norwood led by Rev. William Davis 

5th October 

10.30am Burnt Ash  led by Mary Sparkes  

(Family worship) 

12th October 

  10.30am Eltham Park  led by Milton (Paddy) Boothe 

10.30am Sunfields  led by Rev. Charles ILunga (HC) 

19th October  

11am  Forest Hill  led by Rev. Craig Gaffney (HC) 

26th October  

10.30am Hither Green led by Rev. Craig Gaffney (HC) 

Upcoming Covenant Services around the Circuit 
 

 
7th September 2025 

10.30am  Burnt Ash led by Rev. Craig Gaffney 

10.30am  Sunfields led by Rev. Charles ILunga  
 

Covenant Prayer of the Methodist Church 

I willingly offer all I have and am to serve you, as and where you choose. 

Glorious and blessèd God, Father, Son and Holy Spirit, you are mine and I am 

yours. May it be so for ever. Let this covenant now made on earth be fulfilled in 

heaven. Amen 

 


